PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 19, 2010
Little Theater, Plymouth Community Intermediate School
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 19, 2010 at 7:00 p.m. at Plymouth Community Intermediate School in the Little Theater. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

Mark Stankiewicz, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Absent: Selectman William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Town Manager Mark Stankiewicz began his weekly report by thanking the School Committee for allowing use of the Little Theater at Plymouth Community Intermediate School for the Selectmen’s meeting.
Community Preservation Committee – Mr. Stankiewicz reported that he and Ms. Arrighi held a recent meeting with the Town’s Finance Director and members of the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”) to discuss the application process for Community Preservation Act funds.   During this meeting, he said, CPC Chairman William Keohan agreed to Ms. Arrighi’s suggestion that the application submission deadline be moved to October 1st of each year to allow adequate time for the placement of articles on the annual Town Meeting warrant and the gathering of input from the Planning Board and Open Space Committee.  Mr. Stankiewicz noted another suggestion made that the CPC consider adding some part-time paid staff from its administrative budget to assist with the application process, posting of meetings, and preparation of minutes, etc.  To this, he noted, Mr. Keohan responded that the committee would prefer to use as little administrative funds as possible, to allow for the maximum use of CPA funds for historical preservation, acquisition of open space, and provision of affordable housing.
JANCO Development – Mr. Stankiewicz noted that he met with Joseph and Lou Jannetty of JANCO Development, developers of Cordage Park.   The Jannetty’s, he said, have a secured a Chapter 40R designation and MEPA Site Approval for their 55-acre, master-planned, waterfront property, at which they plan to construct a number of residential and commercial units.  Mr. Stankiewicz explained that JANCO seeks to partner with the Town to acquire Federal Stimulus Funds for the construction of roadway and utility infrastructure at the site, which will help to get the project underway during the current economic downturn.  A full presentation will be brought to the Board in the near future, he reported.   

Massachusetts School Building Authority (MSBA) – Mr. Stankiewicz provided information on several recent communications between the Town and the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) regarding whether the Plymouth North High School (“PNHS”) and Senior Center building projects can be bid as one project.   After much discussion, he said, it appears that MSBA will not approve reimbursement to the Town unless the projects are bid separately, eliminating any previous confusion as to whether MSBA would consider co-joining the project in an effort to reduce costs.   Mr. Stankiewicz stated that the PNHS bid will likely be advertised the week of January 18th, with the Senior Center bid advertisement to follow shortly thereafter.

Thermal Imaging Cameras – Mr. Stankiewicz was pleased to announce that Harbormaster Chad Hunter has secured a $45,000 grant to purchase thermal imaging cameras to assist with search and rescue operations and potential intruder detections in and along the harbor.

Highway Department - Mr. Stankiewicz noted that he met with DPW Highway Superintendent Edward Buckley to tour several of the Town’s public and private roadways, including those that are slated for acceptance at the Spring Annual Town Meeting.   It is apparent, he said, that Plymouth’s vast network of roads will require significant review and assessment to determine the costs associated with accepting—and assuming the subsequent long-term maintenance of—private roadways and subdivisions.

Licenses

Class II Auto Dealer (Change of Ownership)

· AKJ Used Auto’s (40 Holman Road), Kenneth Healy, Owner

(Formerly Aafco Used Auto’s, Arthur Fiorillo)

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building/Zoning Dept. and the submission of a surety bond.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a Change of Ownership of a Class II Auto Dealer License at 40 Holman Road from Aafco Used Auto’s, Arthur Fiorillo (former owner) to AKJ Used Auto’s, Kenneth Healy (new owner).  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Habilitation Assistance (434 Court Street):                                  [continued on next page]
· Brian Couto, 26 Cove Street, New Bedford, MA

Issuance of the above license is subject to CORI background check and driving record review.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a Vehicle for Hire Operator License to Brian Couto to operate as a driver for Habilitation Assistance.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· For Mayflower Taxi (166 Gunners Exchange Road):
· Ralph Thomas, 381 Water Street, Duxbury

Issuance of the above license is subject to CORI background check and driving record review.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a Vehicle for Hire Operator License to Ralph Thomas to operate as a driver for Mayflower Taxi.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Café Olio (Stephen Conti, 3 Village Green North) requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for a private dinner to be held at the café from 6:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. on January 21, 2010.  Liquor liability insurance is in place and trained staff will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a One Day Wine & Malt License to Café Olio / Stephen Conti. Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the November 17, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting. 

Terms on the Solid Waste Advisory Committee – The Board extended the terms of all those members serving on the Solid Waste Advisory Committee for one year, effective through December 31, 2010. 

Solid Waste Advisory Committee Member – The Board appointed Charles Checkley as a full-voting member of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee, for a term effective January 20, 2010 through December 31, 2010.  [Note: Mr. Checkley served as the alternate member of the committee since its inception.]

Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forth to speak.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Because the Board was running ahead-of-schedule, Chairman Quintal chose to hear Old Business / Letters / New Business earlier within the agenda.

Old Business

Snow & Ice Removal / Sand vs. Salt – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a letter to the editor in a recent edition of the Old Colony Memorial in which the author questioned the Board’s discussion on the use of sand versus salt on the Town’s roadways during snow and ice removal operations.   Vice Chairman Malaguti defended his position that the DPW appears to be using excessive amounts of salt rather than a more economically and environmentally balanced mix of sand with salt.   Safety is important, he said, but studies show that the excessive use of salt is corrosive to the Town’s roadway infrastructure and can lead to the contamination of private wells.   Chairman Quintal and Selectman Machado both noted their agreement with Vice Chairman Malaguti’s observations.  
New Business

Spring Job Fair – Selectman Machado reported that Denis Hanks, Director of the Chamber of Commerce, has announced that plans are underway to hold a job fair in mid-to-late April.

Plymouth Redevelopment Authority / 1820 Courthouse – Chairman Quintal asked the Town Manager to invite the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority to attend an upcoming meeting to provide an update to the Board on the 1820 Courthouse project.

Public Hearing – New Annual All Alcohol Inn Holder Liquor License
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing at 7:15 p.m. to consider an application for an Annual All Alcohol Inn Holder Liquor License from CDS Beach Corporation d/b/a Sandcastle Lounge, 150 Warren Avenue, David Harrington as Manager.  He noted that notice of the hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend. 
David Harrington and Attorney Ed Angley addressed the Board regarding the license application to add the sale of alcohol within the Sandcastle Lounge at the Pilgrim Sands Motel.   Mr. Harrington explained that the longtime owners of the motel—a family owned and operated establishment—have opted to add the sale of alcohol to its roster of hospitality services in order to remain competitive with the corporate-chain hotels in the area.  Due to the closure of Stoneforge (the neighboring restaurant establishment) and the seasonal hours of Sandy’s at the Beach, Mr. Harrington said, Pilgrim Sands can no longer refer its guests to a nearby full-service dining amenity throughout the entire year.  Attorney Angley clarified that the Inn Holder license will allow Pilgrim Sands to serve alcohol to its guests by way of trained, TIPS-certified staff.

Seeing no questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment from citizens opposed to, or in favor of, the license application.

Ellen Cavicchi, a neighboring abutter to the motel, inquired as to how late the lounge would remain open.   Mr. Harrington stated that the lounge would be open until 10:00 p.m.

As no further citizens came forward to address the Board, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and called for a vote.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve an Annual All Alcohol Inn Holder Liquor License for CDS Beach Corporation d/b/a Sandcastle Lounge.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Licenses in Conjunction with a Public Hearing

· CDS Beach Corporation d/b/a Sandcastle Lounge (150 Warren Avenue) requested the  following licenses in conjunction with its request for a new Annual All Alcohol Inn Holder License:

· Common Victualler

· Inn Holder

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Jukebox, radio, TV, dancing, live entertainment

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Common Victualler License, Inn Holder License, and Comprehensive Entertainment License (as outlined above) for CDS Beach Corporation d/b/a Sandcastle Lounge.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
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School Superintendent Gary Maestas provided a presentation on the School Department’s budget for FY2011.  In his presentation, Mr. Maestas discussed the budget formulation process and guidelines through which his department arrived at a total budget figure of $72,935,148.    In order to meet this number, he said, he and his staff had to cut approximately $2 million from its budget by way of several strategies, including the use of grants (from Federal Stimulus funds), the restructuring of contracts, the revision of energy estimates, and the reduction of positions.

Mr. Maestas displayed a five year comparison of the Schools’ budgets to illustrate trends and provide a closer detail of the cuts made in the past two years.  He emphasized the central priority throughout the budget formulation process to maintain staff positions and appropriate class sizes while meeting accountability standards and mandates set by the State and Federal governments, which, he said, becomes more and more difficult to do as budgets are reduced.

The ultimate goal, Mr. Maestas said, is to provide a challenging curriculum and to offer programs and opportunities that are meaningful and beneficial to Plymouth’s students.    
Lynne Barrett, the Town’s Finance Director, addressed the joint session to review the Town’s overall FY2011 budget, including the Schools portion.   Ms. Barrett discussed the strategies with which she and the Acting Town Manager formulated the budget, and she displayed a chart outlining the revenue sources and fixed costs from which the budget is built.   State Aid and local receipts have been reduced dramatically, she said, requiring each Town department to reduce its annual budget by 2%.  

Ms. Barrett further illustrated the challenges encountered in formulating the FY2011 budget, noting inestimable expenses (like snow and ice removal), unexpected expenses (such as State and County charges), and revenue shortfalls (from cuts to State Aid and economic influences on local receipts like excise taxes) that make it difficult to know exactly what the Town must budget and how it will fund those expenses.   The State, she noted, has often kept municipalities waiting until June for accurate, final State Aid figures, so it is her hope that the overall budget reduction of 2% will fall in line with the State’s figures.  
Ms. Barrett explained that she is basing revenue expectations on les than 95% of the previous year’s actual figures as a precaution, even though the Town’s receipts were fairly on-target with previously predicted amounts.  The Boston Edison Company (“BECO”) Stabilization Fund is nearly depleted, she said, but plans are underway to use free cash and stabilization funds (a smaller amount from the previous year) to offset the Town’s debt service.   Ms. Barrett pointed to a decline in new growth and talked about how she is trying to establish a budget ‘culture’ in which the Town consistently stays within the 2½% limit and leaves as much levy capacity available as possible.   The budget message from the Selectmen, she said, was to maintain core services, keep jobs, and reduce costs, but because the Town’s fixed costs (like insurance and fuel/utility expenses) continue to increase, the budget must reflect that increase.  

Ms. Barrett displayed figures on the Town’s debt service and discussed the ways that she is working to manage and reduce the debt, with the goal of strictly funding the Town’s debt service from the operating budget by 2013.   The Town’s excellent bond rating has helped to reduce costs, she noted, and Plymouth’s free cash was recently certified at $4 million, due in part to departmental funds that were left over from the budget freeze enacted by the Town Manager. 

At the close of her presentation, Ms. Barrett responded to some brief questions from the Selectmen, School Committee, and Advisory & Finance Committee on several topics, including the policy for the use of the Stabilization Fund, the snow & ice budget, staffing levels and estimated retirements, the use of overtime, health insurance expenses, capital projects, and Sewer Enterprise debt.   Questions were also posed to Mr. Maestas and Mr. Stankiewicz with regard to anticipated layoffs and the consolidation of Town and School maintenance services.   Mr. Stankiewicz stated his intent to avoid layoffs on the Town side through the reduction of hours, while Mr. Maestas noted a forthcoming workshop that he will hold to fully vet the School Department’s budget cuts and any subsequent layoffs.   Mr. Maestas noted that a discussion has not yet been held to investigate the possibility of consolidating the Town and School maintenance departments.
School Committee Chairman Margie Burgess commended Superintendent Maestas, the Town Manager, the Assistant Town Manager, the Town’s Finance Director and the School Business Administrator for their hard work through the difficult process of formulating the budget and making cuts.  When the quality of the school system is affected by budget cuts, she said, so is the Town as a whole.

A brief discussion ensued around the Town’s Sewer Enterprise Fund and the debt incurred by the cost of the wastewater treatment facility.   Ms. Barrett recommended that the Town temporarily continue to subsidize deficits in the Sewer Enterprise Fund from the General Fund because there are not enough ratepayers (only 1,300) on the sewer system to fully fund the debt service on the wastewater treatment plant.    Chairman Quintal expressed the importance of expanding the Town’s sewer infrastructure to make the service available to more properties and alleviate the burden on the 1,300 current customers.
The conversation then turned to the debt carried by the Town and the cost to maintain property / building purchases.  Ms. Barrett responded to an inquiry from Chairman Quintal and explained that there appears to have been a number of years where capital projects were numerous and borrowing was done.  Were she working for the Town at that time, she said, she would have recommended the use of free cash for capital projects, coupled with the use of a borrowing strategy and policy on the Stabilization Fund.

At the close of discussion, Chairman Quintal complimented Ms. Barrett and Mr. Maestas on their presentations, and he thanked the members of the School Committee and Advisory & Finance Committee for their participation in the joint meeting.
Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 23

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Selectmen to convey all or a portion of a certain parcel of land, parcel identification 094-000-001B-000 being shown as Plat 94 lot 1B, Inhabitants of the Town of Plymouth on a plan entitled “Pinehills Communication Tower, Plymouth 2009” Scale: 100 feet to an inch December 4, 2009, Prepared by Plymouth Department of Public Works Engineering Division, Russell A. Firth, Town Surveyor on file with the Town Clerk, or take any other action relative thereto.

And further, to acquire by gift or purchase all or a portion of or a perpetual and non-exclusive right and easement a certain parcel of land, interests in land for highway and utility purposes, identified as parcel 078C-000-00A-174 being shown as Proposed Tower Easement on a plan entitled “Pinehills Communication Tower, Plymouth 2009” Scale: 100 feet to an inch December 4, 2009 Prepared by Plymouth Department of Public Works Engineering Division, Russell A. Firth, Town Surveyor on file with the Town Clerk, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Fire Chief G. Edward Bradley presented Article 23, pertaining to a proposed land swap between the Town and The Pinehills for use of a communications tower on a landlocked, topographically unbuildable parcel that will be more clearly defined in forthcoming engineering plans. 
Ms. Arrighi noted that the Board can choose to approve Article 23 in concept and vote upon the more clearly defined lot at a later date, via administrative note.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 23 to the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Article 11 

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to fund a household hazardous waste collection day or other activity, or take any other action relative thereto. 
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Chief Bradley explained that Article 11 represents the allocation for the Town’s annual household hazardous waste collections.   After working with the Assistant Town Manager and Finance Director to reorganize the program and investigate cost saving options, he said, he has been able to reduce the FY2011 request to $50,000.   Chief Bradley noted that the Town contracts with the South Shore Recycling Cooperative to support two collection days each year, at which residents can dispose of two “household equivalents” of hazardous waste (i.e. paint, chemicals), free of charge.  The Town now charges $20 for each household equivalent beyond the initial free allowance of two, he noted, which helps to offset costs and provide the service to a greater number of residents.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 11 to the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Article 29 

To see if the Town will vote to amend General Town Bylaw, Chapter 14, Alarm Systems, as on file with the Town Clerk’s Office, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Chief Bradley reported that the Fire Department seeks to address an increase in false fire alarms with an updated fine schedule, similar to that which the Police Department requested at the 2009 Annual Town Meeting.   These increased fines (listed below), he noted, will help to offset the expense of responding to the number of false alarms that the Department receives, most of which come from commercial establishments.   Chief Bradley said that he is working with the Clerks Office to coordinate the collection of the fines, which are then deposited into the General Fund.
First through Third false alarm

No Fine

Fourth through Sixth false alarm

$  25.00

Seventh Through Eleventh false alarm
$  50.00

Each false alarm after the Eleventh

$100.00
Following some brief questions posed to the Fire Chief, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 29 to the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 4-0-0 in favor.
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to conclude the public portion of the meeting and enter executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation).   By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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